
October 8, 2021

Contra Costa County Board of Supervisors
1025 Escobar Street
Martinez, CA 94553

RE: Allocating Measure X Funds for Equitable Climate Resilience

Dear Members of the Board of Supervisors,

We know there are many pressing items to spend Measure X funding on, but we urge you to think about our
future safety and climate resilience by prioritizing at least $500,000 in annual Measure X funding to
support climate and equity goals within the Conservation and Development Department.  Increased
capacity is critical to taking the coordinated climate response needed for the safety and resilience of the
County. The current lack of staff capacity at the County level will prevent the County from accessing
upcoming state and federal funding opportunities from SB 155 (CA), SB-170 (CA), and the $1 trillion
Infrastructure Bill (Federal) that could provide significant funding resources for climate adaptation and
equitable resilience programs to serve the County’s most vulnerable communities. These upcoming
opportunities come in addition to existing grant programs (see HMC SLR Staff Report, 4/6/21) that the
County could pursue, if there was a staff person dedicated to applying for, and managing, resilience projects.

The immediate health and safety of Contra Costa residents is at risk. In 10 years, Contra Costa will
likely see at least 6 inches of Sea Level Rise, and in just 30 years, the County will likely experience one to
two feet of Sea Level Rise (BCDC). These changes will have very real impacts on the County -- in East
County alone, over 11,700 households are at risk of experiencing disruptive flooding -- many of
which are those already experiencing environmental justice concerns, inadequate housing resources, and
public health concerns. These impacts will disrupt business operations for the region, displace County
residents, and result in billions of dollars of damages.

But sea level rise and flooding are not the only impacts of climate change, wildfires and extreme heat are
already endangering County residents.  California’s 11th District (covering most of Contra Costa County)
will likely experience 8 more days with temperatures over 100 degrees by 2050, if no adaptation or
mitigation action is taken (Union of Concerned Scientists). Measure X investments in public health and
services will be pointless if nothing is done to adapt to this changing climate. This increased capacity is
necessary for addressing the impacts of flooding, wildfire, and extreme heat through coordinated
efforts, grant funds, and proactive planning. The time to act is now.

For over 60 years, Greenbelt Alliance has worked towards a vision of a Bay Area made up of healthy,
thriving, resilient communities where all members are given equal protection from climate risks and equal
opportunities to enjoy the benefits of the environment and other nature-based infrastructure. In reviewing
the Report prepared by the Measure X Community Advisory Board (CAB), you will notice that equitable

http://www.adaptingtorisingtides.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/Appendix-C-Contra-Costa_ART_Final_Vulnerability-Assessment_web_2016.03.08.pdf
https://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2019/07/killer-heat-CA_11.pdf


climate adaptation and sustainability efforts are not included as a priority.  The CAB prioritization process
favored well-defined projects, and it is our understanding that climate adaptation and climate equity fell
through the cracks -- not due to a lack of need or importance, but instead, due to a severe lack of staff
capacity and organization around topics of climate resilience and adaptation. Measure X funding for
increased capacity would be a catalytic step in protecting our communities from the impacts of
climate change.

Sincerely,

Amanda Brown-Stevens
Executive Director
Greenbelt Alliance
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October 8, 2021 

 

Via Email Only  

clerkoftheboard@cob.cccounty.us 
Jami.Morritt@cob.cccounty.us 
 
Clerk of the Board 
1025 Escobar Street 
Martinez, CA 94553 

 
Contra Costa County Board of Supervisors: 
<supervisorandersen@bos.cccounty.us>, <supervisor_burgis@bos.cccounty.us>, 
<john_gioia@bos.cccounty.us>, <district5@bos.cccounty.us>, 
<SupervisorMitchoff@bos.cccounty.us> 
 
SUBJECT:  Measure X Community Advisory Board - Goal 1 (Mental 
Well-Being) 
 
Dear Clerk of the Board of Contra Costa County and Supervisors Andersen, 
Burgis, Gioia, Glover, and Mitchoff: 
 
Further to my email of September 21, 2021, to the Measure X Community 
Advisory Board (MX CAB) in support of the Arts and Mental/Behavioral Health 
Programs, I am respectfully submitting this letter to you in specific reference to 
Goal 1 (Mental Well-Being) identified in MX CAB’s Recommendations to the 
Board of Supervisors. 
 
After meeting with Supervisors Andersen and Mitchoff yesterday afternoon, I 
wanted to reiterate that unfortunately due to Diablo Ballet’s declination of 
funding this year from the California Arts Council and the Jump StArts Program 
(mainly due to their focusing on other non-profit organizations with budgets of 
$250,000 and below), Diablo Ballet is seeking to replace the funding lost and to 
continue to be able to benefit other at-risk, under-represented children in Contra 
Costa County. Therefore, on behalf of Diablo Ballet, I respectfully request an 
allocation of $100,000 from Measure X funding.  
 
Among other services, Diablo Ballet provides Dance Movement Therapy through 
its PEEK (Performing Arts Education and Enrichment for Kids) Program, which 
is a proven therapeutic approach to address mental health issues, among other 
benefits. The PEEK program is recognized as one of the few programs of its kind 
adhering to the California VAPA (Visual Arts/Performing Arts) standards. 
PEEK is a social emotional and movement curriculum that teaches students how 
to convey feelings and emotions and develop positive academic and pro-social 
skills through facial expression and body movement. In addition, it teaches 
students to use movement skills as a way of telling a personal story. PEEK has 

mailto:clerkoftheboard@cob.cccounty.us
mailto:Jami.Morritt@cob.cccounty.us


  

served over 70,000 under-served school children since 1995, including Title I 
Elementary Schools, Hospitals (such as hundreds of adolescents housed at the 
Behavioral Health Unit at John Muir Hospital in Concord), Juvenile Hall in 
Martinez, and Orin Allen Rehabilitation Facility in Byron.  
 
Diablo Ballet developed PEEK to address the diminishing presence of arts 
education in Title-I schools in the East Bay, where students are considered to 
have higher-than-average risk of health, behavior, and academic problems. 
According to a 2013 NEA report on the impact of dance in a K-12 setting, there is 
a stronger correlation of higher academic achievement among at-risk students. In 
schools where dance programs flourished, students’ attendance rises, teachers 
were more satisfied, and a sense of community grew. This is the case for the 
schools where PEEK has been integrated and expanded to serve additional 
classrooms. KCBS Radio’s “Ask an Expert” series recent guest psychiatrist 
specialist stated, “The social emotional well-being of adolescents has been hit the 
hardest during Covid and it is going to take some time for them to get back 
emotionally what they lost. Arts therapy is extremely recommended in these 
times.”   
 
PEEK Program staff addresses the lack of access to arts education among the 
most vulnerable populations, including students with physical and emotional 
disabilities. Diablo Ballet adjusts the curriculum based on students’ abilities, so 
that all children are provided with opportunities for noncompetitive, success-
oriented activities. Diablo Ballet has served students with special needs including 
students with autism, hearing impaired, and in a wheelchair. In these cases 
where special accommodations are needed, program staff adapt activities for 
students to participate freely. Attached is a photo collage. 
 
For your further consideration, should you require it, I am prepared to submit a 
detailed proposal supporting our funding request, including the scope, budget, 
and outcomes.  
 
Last, on behalf of my Community, I want to register my acknowledgment of and 
gratitude to the entire Board of Supervisors and the County Administrator’s 
Office. I also want to acknowledge the entire MX CAB (as led by Chair Moore and 
Vice-Chair Williams) for their “model of civil discourse,” as was aptly noted at the 
last MX CAB zoom meeting. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
  
Susan Boreliz 
Executive Director 
Diablo Ballet 
https://diabloballet.org/ 
  
  
c:  Measure X Community Advisory Board (lisa.driscoll@cao.cccounty.us) 
     Lauren Jonas, Artistic Director and Co-Founder 

https://diabloballet.org/


  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

P. O. Box 4700 Walnut Creek, California 

94596 

Phone: 925/943-1775        

www.diabloballet.org 

http://www.diabloballet.org/





















